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Meeting, 04/04/2011

Rose & Crown, diverted to ‘The Shambles’, 7.30pm
Present: Geoff & Hazel Travis, Sandie Emmerson, Stephen Swinbank, Louise Emlyn-Jones, Mike Clayton, Carol Tarrant, Gill Arney, Avril Davies, Emma Huxley 
Apologies: Owen & Alex Wynne, Michelle, Karen Groom, Bob Corn, Geoffrey Legge, Les Lang

Meeting chair: Emma Huxley

Proceedings

Emma opened the meeting at 7.30pm. Those present approved the minutes from the last meeting, with amendments tabled by Mike (Avril to be credited as co-author of the report discussed under point 4 at previous meeting).
1. Feedback on conversations with BCC chief exec Chris Williams and David Jones from the library service (Emma)
Emma reported that during her conversation with Chris Williams on March the following emerged:

· The timescales are not yet set in stone: there will be an official call for business plans (and a deadline) after the next open council meeting. 
· It is apparently not the case that those libraries that put in first will secure the lion's share of the funds (though he did urge us to move as swiftly as we can). 
· Following the Feb meeting with the county, it appeared that every community library would face a 50% cut regardless of circumstances. Chris said he would check but that his understanding was that they were not adopting a 'salami slicing' approach so there should be flexibility.

· He was generally positive and keen to see Ivinghoe succeed. He welcomed Emma’s plans to blogging about our experiences.
She further reported that in a conversation on 1 April, David Jones said:

· A 50% cut will not be arbitrarily applied to each community library. 
· Timescales will be confirmed but they expect libraries to convert to community control on several phases depending on local circumstances. Being in the first phase should not confer any particular benefit and being in a later phase should not compromise the funding available.
· The figures in the balance sheet provided by the county in the Feb meeting have been updated. In particular, book stock has been removed from the cost side (£5,840) and the income side (£2,000), which is a net benefit. The county will simply provide book stock. The impression was given that the balance sheet is still very fluid and other items might change in a similar manner.
· While David as an officer is not in a position to promise anything, he felt it likely that the post office and shop rent could be available as an income source for the library.
· Emma raised the issue of balancing costs and income with possible future growth of the service in Ivinghoe (would future growth be recognised and part funded by the council?). David recommended that the friends consider putting together a 2 or 3 year business plan, thereby accounting for planned future needs.

· He said he would come back to confirm the breakdown of ICT costs and the savings that the service has made centrally
· Emma expressed to David a personal opinion that the manner and tone of the discussion about the 50% cut during the Feb meeting, along with the past experiences of Ivinghoe in having to defend the library, contributed to a lack of trust of the county. She suggested that the county take more care to be clear in articulating plans. David acknowledged that, regrettably, this was an issue.
2. Discussion of how ‘the friends’ is constituted/organised
A discussion followed about the organisation and form that the friends group takes, and where responsibility would lie if the friends did take on the library. The conclusion was that the friends is a part of the town hall management committee, itself a charity. This saved the friends group from having to set up as a charity in its own right. Should the bid to take on the library be successful, it was agreed that further investigation would be needed to confirm that the library did indeed sit happily under the charitable objective of the town hall management committee, and if it did not what the course of action would be. It was agreed that one way or another it would be beneficial for the friends to be a charity and so for the purposes of discussion, it would be assumed that the friends was a charity, with exactly details to be confirmed when necessary. 
3. Finance and revenue generating opportunities 

Emma suggested that the challenge was two-fold: 1. reducing costs as far as possible/reasonable, and 2. Agreeing a plan to raise revenue.

The discussion began with a look at figures compiled by Avril based on the balance sheet provided by the county. This identified £17,260 in income, £24,874 in core costs (eg staff, phone line) and £6,505 in non-core areas where there was a fair chance of saving (eg rates, which would be reduced in the friends was a charity). This left a shortfall of £14,119.

However, removing the book grant and costs, as per conversation with David Jones, and tackling areas ripe for saving (rates, cleaning costs, plus possible arguments that security and repairs should be covered by the county) brought the shortfall down to the region of £5,328.

 Discussion turned to revue raising opportunities. The following one-off/infrequent activities where suggested:
· Books sales
· Fundraising stall presence at local events such as the Christmas fete, the summer  ball, the Tring festival

· Running a tea/refreshments stall when the Water Mill is open (there is not refreshments facility there)

· Fundraising activities (merchandise sale?) at key locations, eg Pitstone Museum, local shops

· A reading festival (Hay comes to Ivinghoe?!)

· A jumble sale

· Possible support from Kings Head or Rose and Crown (such as asking patrons if they’d like to add a £5 donation to the library when they pay for their meal, or asking the Kings Head to use its ‘locals nights’ to raise funds for the library)
The following regular/sustained activities/income sources were suggested:

· Sponsorship from local businesses (eg approach those on Castlemead)

· Grants from trusts/foundations (though without being established it would be unlikely income would be secured in year one, so that would need to be factored into a 2/3 year business plan, with alternative funding in year one)
· An addition to the parish precepts

· A covenant or regular donation from library users/supporters (though this would require greater engagement from the community)
· Possible provision of tea/coffee/refreshment, in the light of the sad demise of the tea shop (opportunity to tie up with the shop/post office?
· A regular lottery or ‘100 club’

· Community shares in the library (what benefit could be given the shareholders?)
It was noted that raising £5000 or more a year (more than £400 a month) would not be possible using ‘jumble sale fundraising’ alone. A more regular sustained income would certainly be needed. Further investigation of the viability of the above ideas is needed to assess likely income levels. More work is needed to develop ideas for regular/sustained income.
4. Messaging/positioning and engaging the community
It was clear from discussion that engaging supporters, existing library users and the wider community was vital to improving the service to better meet community needs, ensuring that revenue generating activities are viable, and securing sufficient backing to win the fight to keep the library.
The meeting discussed the idea of targeting existing networks in the community the reach out as widely as possible, including:

· The WI
· Cricket/football/sports clubs

· Allister and the Rose and Crown, plus the various clubs that meet there
· Brookmead school (could we run a competition or summer activity for pupils to get them using the library and engaging?)
· ‘Young Enterprise’ scheme and/or Duke Of Edinburgh – perhaps a good way of encouraging volunteering or fundraising among young people of secondary school age.
This led to a discussion about who ‘the community’ was – ie beyond Ivinghoe and Pitstone, encompassing Castlemead and the other nearby communities, such as Cheddington, Horton, Slapton and so on. It was mooted that the names ‘Ivinghoe Library’ and ‘Friends of Ivinghoe Library’ might actually be exclusive and thwart efforts to achieve a wider buy-in. If the library was to be a community library, the meeting agreed that it might be wise to consider alternative names.
In the short term, there were several measures suggested to ensure that we inform and reach as much of the community as possible:

· Making full use of all noticeboards across the community, not only in Ivinghoe – and with sufficient prior warning. A network of volunteers living near the various noticeboard would help in this regard. Gill kindly offered to cover the Pitstone noticeboard.
· Continued used of the Ivinghoe Beacon and Pitstone Parish Post to communicate key messages and keep the library on the agenda
· Direct contact with governors/incoming new head at the school

· More sustained attempt to engage/involve the community by holding monthly ‘community meetings’ about the library. These would be informal, held in the library and would primarily seek to get people excited about passionate about the library. They might focus on one or two key questions (such as: ‘what five books should the library definitely stock?’ or ‘what 3 things would get you using the library more regularly’ or ‘give three ideas for raising income for the library’). The sessions would not be agenda-ed sit down meetings, but ‘walk-about’ sessions where people and talk to each other, perhaps with tea or wine provided, maybe feeding back their ideas by scribbling down their top three ideas on a post-it note to leave behind when they left. It was agreed that sessions could be held on the first Thursday of every month, in the library itself where possible for about an hour. This format to allow wider engagement. The friends could then hold regular, more formal committee meetings for a smaller, more involved committee group.
The tone and content of messaging to the community was also discussed. In general, it was agreed that a ‘your library needs you’ type approach would offer some urgency and impetus – but that a doom-and-gloom, closure threatened message should be avoided for the time being and reserved in case this became a reality and the stark shock message were required. The tone should be positive but make a call to action. There was also discussion of the need to emphasise service improvement as well as cutting costs/raising money to fund the service. Phrases suggested included:
· Your library needs you

· It is what you make it

· Be a library champion – support your local service

· What does your library mean to you?

Carol very kindly offered to create a logo that could be used on all friends materials to help to create a recognisable identity. 
5. Next meeting

A committee meeting to be scheduled asap to start work on business plan.
Community meetings to be launched on the first Thursday of every month to keep the wider community in the loop and seek their input.

Action points:
Emma to draft update articles for PPP and Ivinghoe Beacon

Committee to further consider finances and start business plan

Creation of a list of volunteers to help publicise meetings etc on various noticeboards across the community 

Geoff to look at options for a ‘100 club’

Investigation of possible revenue available from the options suggested (eg research into grant funding available, local businesses, and how much might be raised from activities such as a tea stall at the water mill – also research into what support is available from the County and the District)
Emma and Carol to discuss community meetings, Emma to ask Michelle about hosting meetings in library

Stephen to look at charitable purpose of Town Hall Management Committee
Emma to chase David Jones for outstanding information

Carol to create logo (with very grateful thanks)

Points for future discussion include: ‘fact finding’ missions to existing community libraries, any other external advice/speakers (eg could we learn from other local people such as The Rex’s James Hannaway?), making plans for wider community consultation, further discussing the library/friends group name.
(Minutes complied by Emma Huxley. Queries/agenda points for next meeting to: 45 High Street, 01296 661720, thehuxleys@gmail.com)


